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Chairman Womack, Ranking Member Hoyer, Chairwoman Granger, Ranking Member DeLauro, 

and Members of Subcommittee: 

 

Thank you for this opportunity to testify on President Biden’s Fiscal Year 2024 Budget. 

 

President Biden came into office with a very clear plan to grow the economy from the middle out 

and the bottom up—not the top down. And over the past two years, in the face of significant 

challenges, that strategy has produced historic results for the American people. 

 

Under the President’s leadership, we’ve added more than 12 million jobs—more jobs in two 

years than any president has created in a single four-year term. The unemployment rate has fallen 

to 3.6 percent, one of the lowest rates in over 50 years. We’ve taken action to lower prescription 

drug costs, health insurance premiums, and energy bills, while driving the uninsured rate to 

historic lows.  

 

And the President’s economic plan is rebuilding America’s infrastructure, promoting workers, 

and fueling a manufacturing boom that is strengthening parts of the country that have long been 

left behind. 

 

The President has done all of this while delivering on his commitment to fiscal responsibility. 

During his first two years in office, the deficit fell by more than $1.7 trillion—the largest decline 

in American history. And the Inflation Reduction Act will reduce the deficit by hundreds of 

billions of dollars more over the next decade.   

 

The President’s FY 2024 Budget details a blueprint to build on this progress and finish the job. 

It’s built around four key values: investing in America, lowering costs for families, protecting 

and strengthening Social Security and Medicare, and reducing the deficit. And it does all of this 

while ensuring that no one earning less than $400,000 per year will pay a penny more in new 

taxes.  

 

The Budget more than fully pays for its investments—cutting deficits by nearly 3 trillion dollars 

over the next decade by asking the wealthy and corporations to begin paying their fair share and 

cutting wasteful spending to special interests.  

 

 

 



The Budget builds on the progress made over the last two years and proposes additional policies 

to lower costs for working families, including for health insurance, prescription drugs, child care, 

utilities, housing, college, energy, and more. When working families have a little bit more 

breathing room, they can help power our economy forward. 

 

The President believes that Social Security and Medicare are more than just programs—they are 

promises we have made to generations of America’s seniors. The Budget keeps that promise—

protecting and strengthening these programs, without cutting the benefits our seniors have paid 

into their entire working lives.  

 

It also invests in America and working families. The Budget will bolster manufacturing, make 

our communities safer, provide paid leave, support research in cancer, deliver for our veterans, 

cut taxes for families with children, and more. These investments will pay dividends for decades 

to come. 

 

And in what will be a decisive decade for America and the world, this Budget reflects the 

National Security Strategy by including robust investments in military readiness, our diplomatic 

and development tools, and honors the sacred commitment to our veterans.  

 

I’d also like to say a few words about the Fiscal Year 2024 request for the Office of Management 

and Budget.  

 

I would like to start by thanking members of this committee for supporting OMB’s budget in the 

2023 omnibus. Those resources have allowed us to fill critical career staff vacancies, invest in 

our outstanding workforce, and restore OMB to its historic staffing levels – overcoming what 

had been the second lowest staffing level in 15 years.   

And it comes at a moment when OMB continues to take on significant new areas of 

responsibility. We are leading the President’s Made in America agenda and implementing the 

Bipartisan Infrastructure Law. We are transforming federal customer service delivery, and 

implementing a zero-trust strategy and architecture across the Federal government. We’ve also 

developed five supplemental requests in the last year to respond to critical national needs, and 

much more. So, thank you for your support.  

Our Fiscal Year 2024 request totals $137.5 million – an increase of just over 7 percent above the 

Fiscal Year 2023 enacted level. These resources will allow OMB to continue rebuilding and 

maintaining our career staff, which is necessary for us to advance OMB’s mission. 

OMB is also requesting just over $14 million for the Information and Technology Oversight and 

Reform Fund, or ITOR. OMB’s Office of the Federal CIO would use these funds to reach 53 

FTE as it works to strengthen federal cyber security.  

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before the committee today, and I look forward to your 

questions. 
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